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from the president

Brothers and Sisters,

As a member of the UAW, you know the strength that 
runs through this union. The power of unity that keeps us 
striving forward through good times and bad, prosperity 
and adversity. 

That is why this letter, my final one as your UAW 
President, is so bittersweet for me. It has been my honor 
and my privilege to serve this great union of ours for more 
than 40 years. As I retire on June 30, 2021, I take with me 
outstanding memories, incredible enduring friendships, 
and the reward of having worked side-by-side with many 
of you, and always on behalf of all of you.

I have always been proud of the UAW. Not because I 
knew that we were each perfect, and never did wrong, 
but because I knew that if wrong turns were made it 
would be a challenge to overcome, but not a crack in the 
foundation of what we’ve built as the UAW.

 
When I came to serve as your president, it was at a very 

dark time. Dirty dealings had been made. Corruption was 
eating at our roots and our foundation. At the time I said I 
would not leave until I was turning over a clean, solid 
union again. Until I secured that foundation.

Because this union means the world to me. 

The UAW has been with me since childhood. It is at the 
core of who I am. My father was a union leader and a 
representative from Local 600, and he taught me what an 
honor — and responsibility — it is to serve the UAW and our 
UAW family. He taught me the meaning of Solidarity and 
how being a union member meant that you help those less 
fortunate and that we all have a duty to give back to our 
communities. 

I first learned about the UAW when I was a young kid 
from southwest Detroit. When I was just five years old, my 
dad took me to union meetings and while there my young 
eyes witnessed the power and strength of uniting for a 
cause; for standing together and working as one. I saw 
those sisters and brothers encouraged and inspired by 
each other to build a better world. One of my most 
memorable experiences was listening to a local union 
leader — who just happened to be a very small, petite 
woman — addressing men with confidence and authority. It 
was then that I truly understood what unions are about: 
making the work world a place of equality, of voices being 
heard, of making a difference. 

I learned the importance of putting brother and sister 
first. Of working hard. And of giving back to the 

From Darkness to Light 
We Came Through This Journey Together

community. That’s why I spent my off time working on 
behalf of the Michigan Humane Society and have been a 
life member of the NAACP.  I have served on the board of 
Bridging Communities, a grassroots collaborative of 
Southwest Detroit businesses, labor organizations, 
churches and residents. And I believe in giving to charities, 
like school projects, youth hockey, softball and soccer 
groups. I support the Muscular Dystrophy Association and 
the Young Explorers worldwide development program for 
young scientists focusing on the environment as well as 
the United Negro College Fund and the March of Dimes.

Not because of what it gives back to me, but because I 
believe in sharing my good fortune forward. I believe in 
building the next generation with strength and 
opportunity. Like I had.

Like so many of you, I worked my way up through this 
union and was supported every step of the way by my 
brothers and sisters. Starting as a welder fixture 
repairman, I joined UAW Local 600 in 1974 when I was 
hired by Ford. Fast forward through my career, I served as 
a plant trustee, a local union health and safety 
coordinator, an employee support services program, 
education director, and civil rights coordinator until 
becoming director of Local 600 to UAW-Ford National 
Negotiating Team, and the vice president of Local 600 in 
2002.

For 12 years I served proudly for my great brothers and 
sisters at the Rouge Plant, working alongside you to 
recover from the Great Recession. It was one of my most 
memorable times because of the strength and fortitude, 
and compassion, you all offered to each other.

Through it all, I never expected to be president of the 
UAW. I was proud of what I’d accomplished and proud of 
those I’d worked with. But when this dark time came, and 
then the pandemic hit, I knew it was something I had to 
do. 

The union was in trouble because of our leadership’s 
corruption, and I took on the responsibility to guide us to 
making it right. And then the global pandemic hit. It was a 
storm that we could never have predicted. We forged 
through with so many uncertainties ahead. Both wondering 
what would happen to us as a union, but also what would 
happen to our friends, our families and our communities 
because of the pandemic. 

Yet, as many of us have lost loved ones and watched our 
communities suffer, I saw this union take but a brief 
breath, then pick itself up and immediately offer to help 
one another and our nation. You, my UAW brothers and 
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sisters, were among the first to volunteer to make life-
saving Personal Protection Equipment and ventilators, 
coordinate food banks, spend weeks making masks and 
accomplish so many other good works. 

You are amazing people to know and work alongside.

So today, as I begin the next step in my life’s journey, I 
look back on this dark time we have come through and 
know we never could have accomplished moving this union 
forward without the support of the IEB and all of you — my 
brothers and sisters. It is truly the strength of our 
Solidarity that I have witnessed throughout my career that 
brought us into the future stronger and more committed.

There’s much ahead for you, and the UAW. The auto 
industry is changing and evolving, but there is also a lot of 
opportunity available to you to grow, and for the UAW to 
become even stronger during this evolution. But we’ve set 
a precedent of a solid, strong, transparent and unified 
presence that protects our members in the coming years.  

I will miss all of you, my friends and members of the 
UAW. But I will remember and cherish all that we 
accomplished together. I will remember that we achieved 
our goals and will feel proud that I can walk away, 
knowing I am leaving you a clean union with a bright 
future.
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news wrap-up

In addition to the terrible human 
toll that the Covid-19 pandemic has 
taken, it has also wrecked the 
finances of many individuals and 
businesses and caused a drop in 
membership in many organizations.

Despite the horrible effects of the 
pandemic, UAW membership remains 
stable and the union’s financial 
condition is on solid footing, UAW 
Secretary-Treasurer Ray Curry said as 
the union reported its annual LM-2 
statement to the U.S. Department of 
Labor earlier in the spring.

Average membership was virtually 
unchanged and net income actually 
grew in 2020 as did the UAW strike 
fund.

“In a very challenging year, we 
were able to be creative in saving on 
costs, including travel and meetings, 

by utilizing technology and took 
advantage of solid investments that 
performed exceedingly well,” Curry 
said. “The bottom line is that the 
UAW ended the year balanced with 
modest growth and the strike fund 
continued to grow at a healthy pace.

“In addition,” Curry said, “with our 
new stringent internal and external 
auditing, members can be assured 
that these financial results reflect the 
solid way in which the union has 
handled such a challenging year.”

“The UAW managed a very difficult 
pandemic year reporting steady 
membership numbers and weathering 
pandemic shutdowns,” said UAW 
President Rory L. Gamble. “The 
membership reported on the LM-2 is 
literally a snapshot of the number of 
members for whom the UAW received 
dues during the month of December. 

Steady in Many Ways 
UAW Membership, Financial Health Remains Stable Despite Pandemic

Net Income:
Up $1.2 million. Modest declines in 
revenue were offset by strong 
investment earnings throughout the 
year.

Strike and Defense Fund 
Balance:

Replenished to $790 million following 
the 2019 General Motors strike. Dues 
and investment earnings accounted 
for an increase of $51 million.

Travel and Meeting Expenses:
Down by $3 million and $1.5 million, 
respectively.

Average Membership:
Virtually unchanged at 397,073 for 
2020, compared to 398,829 in 2019.

On Solid Ground
Among the key figures in the LM-2 report for 
the year 2020:

We believe actual membership is 
higher when you account for 
members who were still sidelined 
during the pandemic in December 
and the timing of payroll and dues 
remitted by our local unions around 
the holiday shutdown.”

Gamble added that there are some 
one-time expenditures related to 
legal costs over the DOJ settlement 
process as well as expenses related 
to the renovation of Solidarity House 
involving modern building code 
upgrades. While insurance is paying 
for the majority of renovation caused 
by the devastating July 2019 fire, 
costs required to bring the facility up 
to modern building and handicap 
accessibility codes are borne by the 
UAW.
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news wrap-up

Automakers headquartered in the Detroit area unveiled 
three plants aimed at giving consumers choices as the EV 
industry begins to expand.

At Ford Motor Co., President Biden was on hand in May 
to preview the unveiling of the F-150 Lightning, the 
company’s new electric pickup, which will be built at the 
Ford Rouge Electric Vehicle Center in Dearborn, Michigan. 
The Van Dyke Transmission plant has been renamed the 
Van Dyke Electric Powertrain Center where EV engines and 
transaxles will be made.

General Motors announced in May that its once-
shuttered Hamtramck facility in Detroit has transformed 
into “Factory Zero,” which will build the Chevrolet 
Silverado Electric Pickup and the GMC Hummer SUV.

Stellantis, formerly FCA USA, had also moved toward 
consumer choice with its electrification plans. UAW 

members build the Jeep Wrangler 4xe plug-in hybrid SUV 
in Toledo, Ohio, and an electrified version of the Jeep 
Grand Cherokee SUV is coming later this year from the 
company’s new Detroit Mack Assembly plant built on the 
former Mack Avenue site.

UAW President Rory L. Gamble has said that it is 
important that as we transition there not be a one-size-
fits-all solution as consumers decide whether to move 
toward EVs, hybrid engines or traditional gas-powered 
engines. “If we do this right and create good-paying union 
jobs here in the U.S., it works for all of us. If we get this 
wrong, we all know it is workers that will suffer. We need 
to do this the right way.”

Stellantis will also build a Ram 1500 electric pickup and 
will offer a deeper look at its plans during Stellantis 
Electrification Day, currently scheduled for July 8.

Consumer Choice Coming as Detroit 3
Unveil EV Assembly Plants 

Angela Powell wasn’t nervous about introducing 
President Biden when he visited Ford Motor Co.’s Rouge 

Truck Assembly plant in Dearborn, Michigan, 
in May. The Local 600 member was more 
worried about the possibility of tripping on 
the stairs as she bounded up the steps to the 
podium.

Powell, a forklift operator, introduced the 
President to her fellow co-workers the day 
before Ford unveiled the F-150 Lightning 
electric pickup truck.

“President Biden is a very cool, calm, 
collected and down to earth individual. 
During our conversation, we discovered our 
common love for cars. He’s a Corvette lover 
but I told him we were slowly going to 
convert him over to Ford. We both chuckled.”

Powell, a mother of three and a trustee at 
Local 600, got a lot of positive feedback from 
members and others who told her she 
represented the union and the company well.

“I’ve received an overwhelming amount of 
love and support from my family, friends, 
co-workers, and even complete strangers. I’m 
still receiving emails both at work and home, 
text messages, phone calls, Facebook posts, 

etc. The thank you letter that came to my home from the 
White House was the icing on the cake.”

Local 600 Member Introduces President
Biden in Michigan

He is ‘Cool, Calm, Collected and Down to Earth’

Angela Powell says the thank you she received from the White House was the 
‘icing on the cake’ of a memorable event. WHITE HOUSE PHOTO
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Reinstated by NLRB
Fired Tesla Worker Supports the Right to Organize 

Tesla may be a symbol of the 
electric vehicle future, but a fired 
Tesla worker who was recently ordered 
reinstated by the National Labor 
Relations Board says the company 
wants to drag us back to a robber 
baron past.

That is what Richard Ortiz, a former 
UAW member, wrote in an opinion 
piece that appeared recently in 
Fortune magazine. Ortiz, who was 
once a UAW member back when the 
Fremont, California, facility was a 
successful venture between General 
Motors and Toyota, would like the 
union to represent workers at Tesla. 
But when he tried to organize workers, Tesla fired him in 
2017. Earlier this year, the National Labor Relations Board 
found that Tesla violated U.S. labor law and ordered Ortiz 

reinstated with full backpay, a decision that 
Tesla is contesting.

“Companies that take workers for granted or 
get in the way of worker organizing risk long-
term pain in exchange for short-term gain. 
Some carmakers say that to be competitive 
they can’t pay union wages or work with a 
union on health and safety issues.” Ortiz wrote. 

“Some of these new CEOs think there’s 
nothing to learn from Detroit and the 
companies that created the auto industry. But 
Henry Ford was onto something when he 
recognized that he could sell more cars if his 
workers were paid well. It’s also clear 
companies can save money and time in turnover 
when workers earn good wages and benefits and 
feel safe on the job.”

As for a more sustainable future, Ortiz wrote 
that the nation will only be able to secure a 
more sustainable future if workers have a seat 
at the table as it transitions from internal 
combustion engines, oil, and gasoline to 
batteries, charging stations and zero-emission 
vehicles.

Ortiz said the Protecting the Right to 
Organize — or PRO Act — which has passed the 
U.S. House of Representatives and is now 
before the Senate, seeks to add fairness to the 
U.S. economy by protecting the right to 
organize. The act would:

• � Introduce meaningful, enforceable 
penalties for companies and 
executives that violate workers’ 
rights. 

• � Expand workers’ collective 
bargaining rights and close 
loopholes that corporations use 
to exploit workers. 

• � Strengthen workers’ access to 
fair union elections and require 
corporations to respect the 
results.

The act would also protect workers 
from the actions of companies like 

Tesla by preventing employer interference in union 
elections, stop “captive audience” meetings where the 
company holds attendance mandatory sessions in which it 
typically uses anti-union propaganda and other tactics to 
thwart organizing drives.

union front

The PRO Act would 

stop ’captive audience’ 

meetings where 

employers typically use 

anti-union propaganda 

to thwart union drives.

.

Former UAW member Richard Ortiz was fired for trying to organize workers 
at the Tesla assembly plant in Fremont, California. The National Labor 
Relations Board has ordered Tesla to reinstate Ortiz, an order the company 
is contesting.
PHOTO COURTESY OF RICHARD ORTIZ
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Food drives were held sometimes three times a week and 
scheduled via labor volunteers that were provided 
personal protective equipment as well as initial training 
on Covid-19 safety, spread prevention and distancing 
guidelines.  Food drives were promoted by unions, cities 
and counties with advanced planning for transit and public 
safety measures with help of local police departments and 
city officials.

Region 8 
locals 230, 509, 
887, 2865,4123, 
and 5810 
sponsored a 
food drive near 
the regional 
sub-office in 
Pico Rivera. It 

was the first food drive of 2021 and helped over 3,000 
households that day.

Members set up stations, loaded boxes, directed traffic 
flow and by their deeds let people know that unions make 
the community stronger.

Covid-19 has 
increased 
unemployment, 
resulting in an 
unprecedented 
increase in the 
numbers of families 
who need food 

assistance. The UAW, in 
partnership with other 
unions and several AFL-
CIO Central Labor 
Councils in the western 
states, continues to help 
communities with 
essential food distribution.

In 2020, the UAW joined with Labor Community Services 
of the AFL-CIO in Los Angeles County and the Riverside and 
San Bernardino county food banks to distribute food to 
over 120,000 households covering over 330,000 families.  

union front

In a move UAW President Rory L. Gamble said was long 
overdue, the UAW announced as part of Pride Month the 
formation of a UAW LGBTQ Caucus that will operate under 
the UAW Constitution’s standing committees on Civil and 
Human Rights.

“The UAW has a unique and proud history of early 
advocacy of LGBTQ issues in its history,” said Gamble. 
“From contract negotiations that included non-
discrimination and insurance protections prior to the 
legalization of gay marriage, to local union leadership and 
support for LGBTQ civil rights advocacy, UAW members in 
many ways have pioneered efforts for the LGBTQ 
community. We are so proud to make this announcement 
during LGBTQ Pride Month.”

Gamble said the member driven caucus will focus on 
LGBTQ workplace issues and human rights including 
protection of members from discrimination. Caucus 
members will create recommended best practice 
workplace standards, training and programming as well as 
advise officers and the IEB on key LGBTQ issues.

The UAW Constitution provides for standing committees 
at the international union, regional union and local union 
levels including the Civil and Human Rights Committee. 
LGBTQ local representatives will participate through the 
standing committees.

“The UAW has been integral in the modern history of 
civil and human rights whether standing with Dr. Martin 
Luther King or Nelson Mandela, or passing some of the first 
LGBTQ workplace protections in our contracts,” said 
Gamble. “We are all proud to have a permanent structure 
for our LGBTQ brothers and sisters.”

The UAW caucus will participate in the AFL-CIO’s Pride 
at Work program. Other labor unions with LGBTQ caucuses 
include:

• � American Federation of State, County, and 
Municipal Employees (AFSCME) Pride

• � American Federation of Teachers (AFT) LGBT 
Caucus

•  California Faculty Association (CFA) LGBT Caucus

• � CWA (Communications Workers of America) Power

• � National Education Association (NEA) LGBT Caucus

• � SEIU Lavender Caucus

• � Teamsters LGBT Caucus

• � UFCW OUTreach

UAW Forms LGBTQ Caucus
Caucus to be Part of the Permanent Civil and Human Rights Standing Committees 

UAW Region 8 Locals Help Deliver the Goods
Western Members Distribute Food During Covid-19
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in memorium

UAW Forms Member AdvisoryCommittee on 
Ethics 

Those who knew Richard “Dick” 
Shoemaker also knew that his 
success was a result of extensive 
preparation and knowing what 
UAW members and their families 
needed.

Shoemaker died March 12 at age 
81, leaving behind a legacy as one 
of the most skilled negotiators in 
the union’s history.

“In many ways Dick Shoemaker’s 
skills at the bargaining table are a 
pattern still followed today. Dick 
never went to the table without 
thorough preparation on the 
management team across the 
bargaining table, and he was 
always clear in the goals and 
outcomes he knew his members 
and their families needed,” said 
UAW President Rory L. Gamble. 

Shoemaker, born on Oct. 6, 1939, joined the UAW in 
1957 right out of high school when he began working at 
Deere & Co. Harvester Works in East Moline, Illinois, where 
his father worked. 

“In those days, you really had a choice whether you 
wanted to go to school or whether you wanted to spend a 
career in the plant,” Shoemaker told the Associated Press 
in 2005. “You were pretty secure in those days if you hired 
in at one of the major manufacturing plants.” 

As a member of Local 865 at Deere, he soon was elected 
to leadership positions within the local and, at age 27, 
became its youngest president. In 1969 UAW President 
Walter Reuther appointed Shoemaker as an International 
Representative. In 1980, he was named assistant director 
of UAW Region 4. Two years later he was appointed to be 
an administrative assistant to UAW Vice President Stephen 
P. Yokich and in 1984 UAW President Owen Bieber 
appointed him to be his top administrative assistant. Five 
years later he became President Bieber’s executive 
administrative assistant and, in 1995, 1998 and 2002, 
Shoemaker was elected vice president of the UAW.  

In 2003, under Shoemaker’s leadership, the UAW won a 
contract with GM that maintained full employer-paid 
health care for active and retired members; delivered 
solid economic gains for active and retired members and 
added new health and safety protections in UAW-GM 
workplaces. The union also won investment and new 

business commitments to 
enhance job and income 
security for UAW members at 
Delphi.

Shoemaker directed the 
union’s Agricultural Implement 
Department from 1995 through 
2002. He also led the UAW’s 
bargaining team in negotiating 
a new agreement that 
successfully ended the union’s 
historic 6½ year struggle with 
Caterpillar.

In addition, Vice President 
Shoemaker directed the UAW 
Michigan Community Action 
Program (CAP), which 
coordinates political and social 
action campaigns for active 
and retired UAW members in 
the state of Michigan.

Dick Shoemaker Always Fought the Good Fight

Richard Shoemaker, 1939-2021

‘In many ways Dick Shoemaker’s 

skills at the bargaining table are a 

pattern still followed today. Dick never 

went to the table without thorough 

preparation on the management team 

across the bargaining table, and he 

was always  clear in the goals and the 

outcomes he knew his members and 

their families needed.‘

— UAW President Rory L. Gamble

Richard ‘Dick’ Shoemaker was the youngest president of 
UAW Local 685. He served as assistant director of UAW 
Region 4 before he became a vice president.
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legislative update

We are at a crossroads. The richest Americans continue to 
accumulate more and more wealth. At the same time, attacks 
on workers’ rights have taken a toll on our ability to provide 
for our families and retire with dignity. America’s 719 
billionaires held over four times more wealth ($4.56 trillion) 
than roughly 165 million citizens. Simultaneously, we face the 
ongoing Covid-19 pandemic and its devastating impacts, 
climate change, systemic racism, and deep political divisions 
that threaten our ability to get things done as a country. Over 
the past year, the CDC estimates that 35% of the population 
has been infected by Covid-19 (114.7 million estimated total 
cases), and over 609,000 Americans have died as of late June. 
Covid-19 has caused a great deal of economic hardship. From 
the start of the pandemic through February 2021, 115 million 
people lost employment income, and from February to June 
2020, 15 million people (twice the population of New Jersey) 
lost employment-based health care coverage. 

For many years, the UAW has called on our elected leaders 
to take bold steps to move our country forward. President 
Biden and our elected leaders in Washington have risen to the 
occasion by signing the American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) into 
law. ARPA delivers for UAW working families, retirees and 
provides more of the tools needed to combat this devastating 
pandemic. This historic $1.9 trillion law was signed into law 
by President Biden, after the House and Senate passed it. It 
was passed along party lines despite overwhelming, 
bipartisan public support. ARPA not only builds on previous 
Covid-19 relief packages, but also takes important actions to 
address long-standing national problems. The Urban Institute 
estimates that ARPA would lift 16 million Americans out of 
poverty and drastically reduce child poverty. The UAW fought 
hard for the inclusion of these measures and more, including 
full COBRA subsidies and pension relief for hundreds of 
thousands of retirees, including thousands of UAW members 
and retirees. 

UAW members and their 
families need Congress and the 
Biden Administration to build 
on this success by passing 
traditional and social 
infrastructure investment 
packages. The traditional 
infrastructure investments are 
included in President Biden’s 
American Jobs Plan (AJP). The 
$2 trillion plan proposed by the 
administration aims to fix the 
nation’s roads, bridges, ports, 
and rail systems; rebuild clean 
drinking water infrastructure; 
renew the electric grid; supply 
high-speed broadband to all 
Americans; modernize homes, 
commercial buildings, and 
schools; revitalize 
manufacturing, and ensure 

these products are made in America to create good-paying 
union jobs. AJP closes corporate tax loopholes that cost U.S. 
jobs and ensures billionaires pay their fair share of taxes. At 
the time of this writing, a bi-partisan deal was struck 
between moderate Republican and Democratic Senators and 
the White House on a scaled down $1.2 trillion infrastructure 
package.  It remains to be seen if this deal will have enough 
support to pass both chambers. Regardless of what happens, 
there will continue to be a need to invest in auto 
manufacturing and close corporate tax loopholes that create 
incentives to shift jobs overseas. We also need to make 
human infrastructure investments such as assistance for 
childcare, expanding pre-kindergarten access, and providing 
paid family and medical leave. The American Families Plan 
(AFP) contains provisions related to college affordability, 
Affordable Care Act expansions, poverty-reducing tax credits, 
and taxes on the wealthy. In order to help more UAW 
members and their families, working families, the UAW 
supports efforts to reign in the skyrocketing cost of 
prescription drugs and major reform of our labor laws through 
the Protecting the Right to Organize (PRO) Act. The PRO Act 
has already passed the House but has stalled in the Senate. 

UAW CAP and our members are pushing to ensure that the 
next relief packages are worker-focused and help American 
workers and their families and communities. 

We are asking that you call your members of Congress 
today and urge them to pass the PRO Act and the American 
Jobs Plan and American Families Plan. It is critical that 
members of Congressional leaders hear from you about our 
priorities. You can reach your Senators or Representative by 
calling the Capitol switchboard at (202) 224-3121 and ask for 
your specific member of Congress.

UAW Legislative Department

Bold Moves Required on Infrastructure, Other Needs 
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health and safety

A little over a year ago with Covid-19 wreaking havoc 
throughout the world, a new, daunting health and safety 
challenge was presented to UAW members. UAW President 
Rory L. Gamble quickly convened an unprecedented national 
task force of leaders of the Detroit-3 to work out health and 
safety protocols in the workplace. 

The Covid-19 pandemic has killed more than 500,000 
people in this country so far, devastating working families.

In March 2020, the UAW immediately took action as a 
fierce advocate for tough, science-based safeguards and 
measures. UAW health and safety teams implemented 
precautions and worked with employers to educate workers 
and insisted on following the Centers for Disease Control 
and Prevention and World Health Organization 
recommendations on social distancing and required health 
and safety standards in the workplace. 

Unions, Gamble said, once again, made a difference and 
illustrated that unionized workplaces are safer workplaces.

At the Big 3 and elsewhere, UAW contracts and constant 
work by the UAW Health and Safety Department and local 
union leadership and committees made sure the workers’ 
well-being was given priority in plants throughout the 

pandemic. And some UAW members volunteered to make 
critical Personal Protective Equipment like air respirators 
and face coverings to help plants safely reopen and support 
workers in other industries to meet their emergency PPE 
needs.  

“We thank the thousands of UAW members who have 
stepped up in variety of ways to help the nation deal with 
this deadly pandemic,” said Gamble. “Their sacrifices have 
made a huge difference. Still, we mourn for the many 
members who have died and those who have lost close 
family and dear friends to Covid-19. Many are still 
recovering. We must continue the proven practices of social 
distancing and frequent hand-washing to continue to reduce 
the risk.”

The pandemic added to the dangers workers face on the 
job in 2020-2021. According to the AFL-CIO’s 2020 Death on 
the Job report, 275 U.S. workers die each day from 
hazardous working conditions. The report noted that 3,250 
U.S. workers died on the job in 2018 and another 95,000 
died from occupational diseases such as cancers, 
occupational asthma, silicosis, and others. 

In 2018, the Death on the Job report says, nearly 3.5 

Workers Memorial Day 2021 
Every Worker Has a Right to Leave Work as Healthy as When They Arrived

sisaacson
White Trademark
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The pandemic has exposed a reality 
that is crippling American 
manufacturing. With more people 
working from home and increased 
electronics usage, a semiconductor 
shortage has idled U.S. plants, 
including some of the domestic 
automakers. 

 It’s a crisis that should have been 
averted through trade and public 
policies reflecting the need to build 
in the United States. Just 14% of all 
semiconductors are made in the U.S. 
That means U.S. industry is reliant on 
foreign sources in South Korea, 
Taiwan and China for these critical 
components and has been for three 
decades, despite warnings from labor 
organizations and others.  

 Demand for vehicles is high but the 
semiconductor shortage is expected 
to cost the auto industry $110 billion 
in revenue in 2021, according to 
consulting firm AlixPartners. 

 Bill Sample, president of Local 
2000, which builds heavy duty trucks 
at Ford Motor Co.’s Avon Lake 
Assembly Plant in northern Ohio, is 
dealing with mass layoffs because of 
the lack of domestic production of 
semiconductors in the U.S. 

 “We’re in a mess right now. It’s 
bad,” Sample said of the off-shoring 
of this critical component. “In my 
opinion, we are paying the price right 
now. I can tell you that.” 

 Bargaining committees at the 
domestic automakers address the 
fallout from parts shortages through 
contract language that protects 
members with supplemental pay and 
unemployment that pays almost 80% 
of salary and continued benefits. 
However, the UAW is working with 
employers to minimize the impact on 
auto manufacturing production as 
much as possible. 

Mitch’s Graveyard
House-Passed Legislation McConnell Refuses to Bring Up for a Vote

union front

Semiconductor Shortage Demonstrates
Need for Better Trade Policies

Reliance on Foreign Supply Chain Hurts Auto Industry

During the 1950s, the UAW fought against 
labor busting while fighting for jobs, justice 
and equality.  As racial injustice continued 
around the country, Jackie Robinson, the 
first African American to play in Major 
League Baseball, wrote a letter to Walter 
Reuther asking for the UAW’s help with 
discrimination in Midwest and southern 
auto plants.  Letters were written back and 
forth between Reuther, Robinson and 
William Oliver, co-director of the UAW Fair 
Practices and Anti-discrimination 
Department.  Reuther wanted more 
information on cases of discrimination and 
directed Oliver to write a report about it.  
For more information on this and to find 
out about more UAW history, visit the 
Walter P. Reuther Labor Archives at Wayne 
State University.

  UAW History:

 “UAW leaders are working with 
major employers, the Biden 
Administration, Congress and 
suppliers to address a major shortage 
of semiconductors needed for use in 
the auto industry,” UAW President 
Rory L. Gamble said. 

 But bringing back manufacturing of 
critical components such as 
semiconductors is key to protecting 
U.S. manufacturing, Gamble said. 
The UAW has called for the Biden 
Administration and Congress to 
develop trade and policy solutions 
that ensure that advanced technology 
that has been offshored is brought 
back and produced by UAW workers 
here in the U.S. President Biden has 
already ordered a 100-day review of 
U.S. supply chains. About $50 billion 
of his proposed $2 trillion 
infrastructure plan is dedicated to 
the American semiconductor industry. 

Reuther, Robinson Corresponded 
on Discrimination 
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This familiar passage from the first 
page of the preamble to the UAW 
Constitution holds considerably more 
poignancy during the times of extreme 
crisis, such as the current Covid-19 
pandemic. UAW Local 163 at Detroit 
Diesel Corporation in Detroit, in 
conjunction with the City of Detroit, 
and the CareHere Medical facility on 
the Detroit Diesel campus, honored 
these prescient words from the 
Constitution by offering vaccinations to 
actively employed workers, their 
spouses and their retirees on March 
15-16.

Detroit Diesel, like many 
manufacturing facilities worldwide, has 
been attempting to keep up with 
production demands during the ongoing 
pandemic. Attention to social 
distancing, an emphasis on personal 
protection equipment, and constant 
disinfecting of their work environment 
have been the touchstone for Local 163 
members as they strive to make up for 
a two-month shutdown in early 2020 
during the height of the pandemic 
crisis.  Now, nearly 10 months after 
returning to a regular production 
schedule without any major Covid-19 
outbreaks in the plant, the UAW 
leadership at Detroit Diesel started 
earnest discussions about what further 
measures they could undertake to 
combat this insidious virus outbreak.

In a whirlwind of conversations, 
planning and the crazy logistics issues 
between the CareHere Medical Clinic, 
the City of Detroit, UAW Local 163,and 
Detroit Diesel, it was determined that 
first doses of the Moderna vaccine 
would be available to the active 
workforce on the Detroit Diesel campus 
for two days. While the schedule for 
the vaccination was “first come, first 
served”, beginning at 8 a.m. each day, 
it became apparent almost immediately 

to the medical professionals from 
CareHere, and the volunteers from 
Local 163, that they were going to 
have considerably more doses 
available than would be necessary to 
vaccinate the active workforce. This 
is probably due to the outstanding 
work by the City of Detroit, which 
quickly provided both the Moderna 
vaccine and the Pfizer vaccine to all 
essential workers employed in the 
city. This program, at both the TCF 
Center in downtown Detroit and at 
Ford Field, the home of the Detroit 
Lions, has been widely utilized by 
Local 163 members, many of whom 
have already received both doses of 
the vaccine.

Ryan Martin, the local’s 
communications coordinator and a 
volunteer at the event, and CareHere 
Director of Clinical Services Maya 
Clark saw the line for vaccinations for 
active workers dwindle and soon 

union front

Detroit Diesel Members Get the Word  
Out on Vaccinations

No Wasted Shots

announced that vaccinations would 
now be available to the spouses of 
active employees and all retirees.  By 
initiating the UAW Text Blast system, 
numerous emails to the UAW 
leadership, and the Local 163 
Facebook page to get the message 
out, the team of volunteers were 
ultimately able to administer 1,760 
initial doses of the Moderna vaccine. 
Further, the coordinators of the 
vaccination event received a promise 
from the City of Detroit to return in 
three to four weeks to administer the 
second dose of the vaccine.  

“It is gratifying to be able to give 
back to the Detroit Diesel and UAW 
Local 163 family, as this is an 
exceptional place to work,” Martin 
said following the vaccination event.

Ray Herrick
UAW Local 163

‘The precepts of democracy require that workers through their Union participate meaningfully in 
making decisions affecting their welfare and that of the communities in which they live.’ 

Three generations of Local 163 get vaccinated: Jake Gibson, left, an apprentice 
electrician; retiree Jim Gibson; and Mark ‘Gibby’ Gibson, Local 163’s president, 
received their shots.
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Transparency
+

Ethics =
A Strong UAW

Nearly 800,000 people count on the UAW. There are 
more than 400,000 active members, and 500,000 retirees 
from industries across the board — auto, heavy truck, 
agricultural implement, aerospace, casinos, health care, 
higher education among many other vocations. Working 
people throughout North America trust the UAW to help 
them experience a good life with a decent job, wages, 
safety, education and training, benefits and time to take 
vacations and manage their health.

But over the past several years, that trust was broken by 
misuse of union dues for personal gain by certain now 
former leadership and their cover ups instead of working 
in an atmosphere of transparency for a united mission of 
bettering the lives of hardworking men and women.

When Rory L. Gamble took over as Interim President of 
the UAW in November 2019, he told UAW members he had 
his work cut out for him. At that time, a number of 
individuals including former UAW officials and the onetime 
lead labor negotiator for Fiat Chrysler Automobiles, were 
convicted in the probe that showcased that millions of 
dollars meant for training and worker initiatives at the 
joint program centers was misspent. 

The UAW was close to losing control of its operation, an 
operation that was initially founded as part of the 
organizing activities of the Congress of Industrial 
Organizations (CIO) in the 1930s and grew rapidly as an 
independent labor organization from 1936 to the 1950s. 
Playing a major role in workplace improvements and 
enhancement — under the leadership of Walter Reuther 
(1946–1970) — the once revered and respected UAW was at 
a crossroads.

Gamble has said that he knew there was only one path 
for the UAW: Build and commit to a new era of 
transparency and integrity for the union’s members. He 
immediately began the hard work to make that happen.

Since then, Gamble — a 40-year veteran of the UAW — 
says, “We have acknowledged that our past financial 
controls were inadequate to deter this misconduct. And 
we have had to come to grips with the fact that several 
former union officials engaged in criminal conduct.  This 
has been an extremely difficult and painful process for the 
vast majority of our leaders who have dedicated their lives 
and careers toward bettering the lives of working men and 
women.” 

14    SOLIDARITY  Spring 2021
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First order of business: Transparency.
The UAW International Executive Board (IEB) and the 

U.S. Attorney for the Eastern District of Michigan at the 
time, Matthew Schneider, engaged in a collaborative effort 
to achieve our joint goals: To ensure that our union is 
clean — free from misconduct; conducted with integrity 
and always for the benefit of its members — and to restore 
the full faith and confidence of our membership in their 
union.

In an April 2021 Detroit Free Press article, Schneider, 
who had led the years-long corruption prosecution said, “I 
gave him the benefit of the doubt and that ended up 
working well. … We could’ve gone in and taken over the 
union for 25 years like the Teamsters case, but that wasn’t 
needed.  It would’ve branded all the union members, the 
workers themselves, as corrupt. But the workers were not 
corrupt.”

So the two worked together to come to a solution that 
supported the workers, eventually agreeing to a 
settlement that includes oversight by an independent 
monitor for six years and 
allowing members to decide 
whether to alter the union 
constitution and allow for direct 
election of IEB members rather 
than through the longtime 
delegate process.

He said in a Detroit Free Press 
article his meetings with the 
U.S. Attorney came “on the 
heels of a lot of broken 
promises” from predecessors, 
Gamble said. “I understood the 
skepticism. I could not go into 
the meetings empty-handed. I 
put in his hands four pages of 
reforms up in place and running. 
We took time to go through each 
and every thing. I really 
appreciated that. It could have 
gone in a very bad way.”

Since November of 2019, Gamble, the first Black 
president of the UAW, has taken significant steps forward 
in moving past this dark chapter in our history and 
rebuilding trust with UAW members. 

“I have said from my first days in this office that I would 
be transparent and share all that we are doing on behalf 
of this great union of ours to move our union forward,” 
Gamble stated.

Since taking office, Gamble along with the IEB, have 
taken numerous steps to reform and recovery for the 
Union, including:

● � Forming a new Member Advisory Committee on 
Ethics. This newly established committee that 
President Gamble announced earlier this year is part 
of the continuing reforms announced and 

implemented by the IEB. The Committee will include 
participation by rank-and-file members of the UAW, 
UAW Ethics Officer Wilma Liebman and UAW Public 
Review Board Co-Chairs Professor Jim Brudney and 
Professor Janice Bellace. 

● � Since 2019, the UAW has proactively weeded out 
individuals who put their personal interests above 
members’ interests and who abused their positions 
of trust to defraud the union and the membership, 
with those individuals being investigated and 
charged internally by the UAW, permanently expelled 
from the union and, in several cases, criminally 
prosecuted. 

● � Engaged nationally recognized financial and 
compliance experts to assist in a top-to-bottom 
review of our financial, accounting and ethical 
policies and controls. 

● � Implemented deep changes 
to strengthen those 
systems at every level. 

In addition, the UAW 
established an Ethics Hotline, 
(866) 830-0006, to provide a 
confidential system for members 
to submit any concerns they 
have about misconduct. An 
independent Ethics Officer and a 
third-party compliance firm 
dedicated to investigating 
allegations of financial or ethical 
misconduct were also hired.

The UAW also entered into a 
consent decree with the U.S. 
Attorney’s Office in December 
2020 to appoint an Independent 
Monitor to provide an extra and 
independent set of eyes on the 

union’s financial and disciplinary processes.  In May 2021, 
a federal court appointed Neil Barofsky as the 
independent monitor for the UAW. 

Gamble said these actions refocused the UAW to its 
original mission. 

“When the United Auto Workers union was created more 
than 84 years ago, it was built on the idea that the whole 
is greater than the sum of its parts; that together we are 
stronger than any one person alone. And this is still true 
today,” he said. “As the President, the International 
Executive Board and I have focused on putting in place the 
right mechanisms to safeguard our union, regain the trust 
of our members, and ensure the misconduct that has 
recently come to light will never happen again.”

Transparency + Ethics = A Strong UAW

The UAW established an Ethics 
Hotline, (866) 830-0006, to provide a 
confidential system for members to 

submit any concerns they have about 
misconduct.  An independent Ethics 
Officer and  a third-party compliance 

firm dedicated to  investigating 
allegations  of  financial or ethical 

misconduct were also hired.

SOLIDARITY  Spring 2021    15



16    SOLIDARITY  Spring 2021

November 2019
• � Rory L. Gamble assumes the position of UAW Acting 

President, as appointed by the International Executive 
Board (IEB).

• � Announcement of Ethics Reforms package on 
November 13, 2019, that includes new stringent 
internal and external auditing reforms, the creation of a 
first ever ethics ombudsman program and 
establishment of a first ever Ethics Officer.

• � UAW files Article 30 charges against former President 
Gary Jones and Region 5 Director Vance Pearson, who 
are both on leave. Rather than face a trial, Jones and 
Pearson resign their offices and membership in the 
union following receipt of the Article 30 charges.

December 2020
• � UAW International Executive Board elects Rory L. 

Gamble to permanently serve as President for the 
remainder of the current term.

January 2020
• � The IEB files charges under Article 31 of the UAW 

Constitution against former Vice Presidents Joseph 
Ashton and Norwood Jewell, along with former UAW 
International Representatives Edward “Nick” Robinson; 
Nancy Johnson; Jeffrey Pietrzyk; Michael Grimes; Keith 
Mickens; and Virdell King, seeking to expel them from 
membership in the UAW. The Article 31 charges, signed 
unanimously by every member of the International 
Executive Board, asserts that these officers and staff 
engaged in serious misconduct in violation of the law 
and the Ethical Practices Code of the UAW Constitution. 

  March 2020
• � Wilma Liebman is installed as the union’s first ever 

independent Ethics Officer. Liebman, a distinguished 
public servant and expert in labor policy, once served 
as the Chairman of the National Labor Relations Board 
(NLRB) under President Barack Obama from 2009-
2011 and was previously a member of the NLRB under 
both Presidents Bill Clinton and George W. Bush.

• � The UAW establishes an Ethics Hotline to provide a 
confidential system for members to submit any 
concerns they have about misconduct. 

• � The UAW also institutes new and more robust financial 
and accounting reviews and controls to protect 
members’ dues from any potential act of malfeasance 
as well as a top-to-bottom review of financial practices 
and policies.

• � The UAW commits to actively obtaining rank-and-file 
input into future ethics policy through the creation of an 
Ethics Advisory Committee, to include UAW members 
and members from the UAW’s Public Review Board. 

June 2020
• � U.S. Attorney Matthew Schneider and UAW President 

Rory L. Gamble jointly announce that they have had a 
productive and helpful first meeting to begin 
negotiations to further the cause of reform for the UAW.

September 2020
• � Former President Dennis Williams resigns his UAW 

membership — under threat of initiating Article 31 
charges by the IEB — in the wake of criminal charges 
filed by the government.

ETHICS REFORMS TIMELINE
November 2019-June 2021

When Rory L. Gamble was named acting president of the UAW in November 2019, he came into a union 
rife with enormous challenges. Member confidence in leadership was compromised and public perception 
of the UAW was negatively impacted by the scandal. His number one goal was to return the union to its 
long-standing position as a leader and restore member confidence.

This timeline shows the partnerships and actions put in place to make this happen. 
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ETHICS REFORMS TIMELINE
November 2019-June 2021

December 2020
• � U.S. Attorney Schneider and UAW President Gamble 

announce that an agreement was reached with the 
UAW to resolve the office’s investigation into fraud and 
corruption within the Union. A consent decree is the 
result.

• � The UAW enters into an agreement with the U.S. 
Attorney’s Office providing for the appointment of an 
Independent Monitor who will provide an extra and 
independent set of eyes on the union’s financial and 
disciplinary processes and provide complete assurance 
to UAW members that the reforms initiated take 
permanent root.  

• � The new Member Advisory Committee on Ethics is 
established as part of the continuing reforms 
announced and implemented by the IEB. 

January 2021
• � U.S. District Judge David Lawson approves the consent 

decree that will appoint a jointly proposed independent 
monitor for six years and allow members to vote on 
whether to amend their constitution to change the way 
IEB members are elected. 

February 2021
• � The Member Advisory Committee on Ethics is formed. 

The members of this committee are rank-and-file 
active UAW members selected through a blind draw by 
the UAW Ethics Officer. 

• � President Gamble announces the 14 UAW members 
who were selected by blind draw from each UAW 
region to serve on the UAW’s newly constituted 
Member Advisory Committee on Ethics. The Committee 
includes Ethics Officer Wilma Liebman and Public 
Review Board Co-Chairs Professor Jim Brudney and 
Professor Janice Bellace.

• � The union completes its search weeks ahead of 
schedule for three candidates for the role of 
independent monitor as part of its consent decree.

April 2021
• � Federal prosecutors and the UAW jointly ask U.S. 

District Judge David Lawson to appoint lawyer Neil 
Barofsky as an independent monitor to oversee the 
UAW. He is approved in May.

May 2021
• � Restitution orders are entered by the United States 

District Court in Detroit against former UAW personnel 
who have been convicted of crimes, requiring them to 
repay the UAW for misused funds. 

• � An order of restitution to the UAW in the amount of 
$300,000 is issued by the court against former UAW 
member Nick Robinson. More restitution orders are 
being sought against others who betrayed the union 
and their members, including Gary Jones and Vance 
Pearson.

• � Former president Dennis Williams pays the 
International Union $132,000 as restitution of union 
funds he misused for personal lodging, golf, meals and 
liquor. 

• � The sale of Cabin #4 at Black Lake Conference Center 
is proceeding with an anticipated closing of the 
transaction in summer 2021.

• � President Gamble announces the UAW is meeting with 
insurers for former UAW officials concerning 
recoupment of legal costs expended by the UAW on 
their behalf prior to their indictments. All UAW 
payments made on their behalf ceased when they were 
criminally charged.  Recoupment efforts are ongoing.
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The last few years 
at the UAW have 
been some of the 
toughest we’ve ever 
faced. In this 
publication, we’ve 
taken a deep look at 
our setbacks and our 
efforts at resolution, 
reform and moving 
forward to a brighter 
future, 

We have come so 
far, working together 
with the U.S. 
government in 
resolving issues and 
setting up a system 
so problems of the 

past are never repeated. Throughout it all, we have 
maintained our promise of transparency every step of the 
way so that we may restore the full faith and confidence 
of our members in our union and its leadership.

With the United States Attorney’s Office in Detroit. we 
reached a civil agreement that builds upon the many 
reforms that the UAW International Executive Board (IEB) 
has initiated and put in place ourselves since November 
2019. This included another set of eyes — a Court-
appointed monitor for a period of time — to make 
absolutely sure that our financial, operational and ethics 
reforms are fully implemented, enforced and, if needed, 
enhanced.

But the most important aspect of this collaborative 
effort is our Number One goal:  to ensure that our union is 
clean — free from misconduct; conducted with integrity 
and focused — always focused — on work that is for the 
benefit of our members and their families.

It was a difficult time for us, with many decisions to be 
made, but over the past year, the UAW has proactively 
weeded out individuals who put their personal benefit 
over our members’ interests and who abused their 
positions of trust to defraud our union and our 
membership. As you know, those individuals have been 
investigated and charged internally by the IEB, 
permanently expelled from the Union and, in several 
cases, criminally prosecuted. We promise to stay on this 
path, so at any time should it come to light that additional 
individuals have engaged in misconduct, the IEB remains 
committed to taking swift and thorough action. 

When we make mistakes, we admit it. It is the first step 
in making positive change. We believe that prior UAW 
leadership made some grave mistakes. For a time, 

leadership let you down. Now, we are fixing those 
mistakes to ensure that they never happen again. 

Our past financial controls were inadequate to deter the 
misconduct that put our union at risk, damaged the 
reputation of the union and, more important, harmed your 
ability to trust your representatives at the highest level. 
Acknowledging the fact that several former union officials 
engaged in criminal conduct has been an extremely 
difficult and painful process. The vast majority of our 
leaders have dedicated their lives and careers toward 
bettering the lives of working men and women, and this 
scar on their good work and our members’ confidence that 
we are working for you is a tough, painful situation to be 
in. To work our way back, we have put in place — and will 
continue to do so — everything in our power to make sure 
the mistakes of the past are never, ever repeated.  

Over the past year, the IEB has devoted an extraordinary 
amount of time, attention, and resources to significantly 
overhauling and strengthening both our financial and 
ethical controls — all to ensure that current and future 
officials and employees will never have the ability to 
repeat prior misdeeds of others.

What did we do?

We named an Ethics Officer and retained a third-party 
compliance firm dedicated to investigating allegations of 
financial or ethical misconduct. We established a 
confidential Ethics Hotline to receive any complaints about 
misconduct. We conducted a top-to-bottom review of our 
financial, accounting, and ethics policies and controls – 
and are implementing changes to strengthen those 
systems at every level.

And maybe most importantly, we have devoted ourselves 
to strengthening the culture of our union so that the type 
of misconduct that brought us here today will never again 
take place.

We all have a shared goal to make the UAW a shining 
example of what a labor union can and should be. 

When I took on the position of President of the UAW, I 
promised you that I would hand off a clean, reformed, 
ethical union to my successor that will be a model of what 
a labor union should be. Through the dedicated efforts of 
our IEB, UAW Staff, and most importantly our members 
over the past year, we are already well on the road to 
achieving that goal. 

This has been a trying time. It has been a painful time. 
But as we work through these changes and reforms, we 
are becoming stronger, more united and ready to get back 
to work in the best way, as individuals dedicated to 
creating workplaces based on integrity, community, and 
trust.

I believe we can all look forward to what this great 
union of ours will achieve in the days and years to come. 

Looking Ahead to Brighter, Better Times

Transparency + Ethics = A Strong UAW

UAW President Rory L. Gamble
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Nearly two years into 
the implementation of 
comprehensive and 
far‐reaching ethics 
reforms, the UAW is 
taking strong strides at 
rebuilding. The reforms 
implemented by UAW 
Secretary-Treasurer 
Ray Curry include 
significantly 
strengthened financial 
controls and enhanced 
ethical programs and 
policies.

And even with the 
COVID-19 pandemic 
entering into the mix 
of challenges, the UAW 

reported solid financials and 
steady membership numbers in 
March 2021.

“We were able to be 
creative in saving on costs 
including travel and meetings 
by utilizing technology and 
took advantage of solid 
investments that performed 
exceedingly well,” said Ray 
Curry. “The bottom line is that 
the UAW ended the year 
balanced with modest growth 
and the strike fund continued 
to grow at a healthy pace.

“In addition,” Curry said, 
“with our new stringent 
internal and external auditing, 
members can be assured that 
these financial results reflect 
the solid way in which the 
union has handled such a challenging year.”

In 2019, the UAW engaged nationally recognized 
financial and compliance experts to assist in a top-to-
bottom review of financial, accounting and ethical policies 
and controls. The union has implemented deep changes to 
strengthen those systems at every level and the work is 
ongoing. 

Financial reform initiatives in place include:

●	� The introduction of a new policy that will enhance 
enforcement against those who are found guilty of 
misusing funds and a strong commitment to seek 
recovery of all misused or misappropriated funds.

●	� The implementation of stringent monetary controls 
that increase oversight by the UAW Accounting 
Department.

●	� The banning of all charitable contributions from UAW 
joint program centers, vendors, or employers to any 
charities run or controlled by UAW officials.

●	 The enactment of accountability measures to the 
Joint Programs, including that purchases of promotional 
items using joint program funds have been permanently 
banned and all expenditures will be controlled, 
monitored, and regularly audited by independent public 
accounting firms.

●	� Reimbursement of funds 
unethically gained or 
misuse of funds, such as:

	 ❚ � an order of restitution 
to the UAW in the 
amount of $300,000 
was issued by the court 
against former UAW 
member Nick Robinson.

	 ❚ � restitution orders are 
being sought against 
others who betrayed 
the union. and their 
members, including 
Gary Jones and Vance 
Pearson.

	 ❚ � restitution by former 
president Dennis 
Williams of $132,000 of 
union funds he misused 
for personal lodging, 
golf, meals and liquor.

	 ❚ � the sale of Cabin #4 at Black Lake Conference 
Center.

 

Financial Reforms Working to 
Strengthen Union

In 2019, the UAW engaged nationally 
recognized financial and compliance 
experts to assist in a top-to-bottom 

review of financial, accounting 
and ethical policies and controls.  
The union has implemented deep 

changes to strengthen those 
systems at every level and the work 

is ongoing.

Transparency + Ethics = A Strong UAW

UAW Secretary-Treasurer Ray Curry
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Q:  Can you describe the typical responsibilities of an Ethics 
Officer?
  A:  My role here at as ethics officer, I would say, is 
two-fold. When I first assumed this role a little over a 
year ago, my role was essentially to oversee the 
operation of the Ethics hotline, which is run by the 
independent Exiger firm and acts as an external 
ombudsperson. I work in collaboration with the Exiger 
firm on the reports that come through the hotline. They 
do the initial screening, review and investigation, but in 
close cooperation with me. And then, I am the next step 
if actions need to be taken.

I have the power to conduct my own investigation 
and/or conduct hearings and make recommendations to 
the International Executive Board (IEB). To date, I have 
not had a report that warrants that.

Q:  Do you operate independently of the UAW leadership?
  A:  Yes, I operate completely independently, as does 
the Exiger firm. And I should add here that anything I’ve 
suggested to the UAW leadership in the course of 
performing my duties as the Ethics Officer has been 
received openly.  For example, last fall I recommended 
that the International Executive Board (IEB) adopt a 
Conflict of Interest policy, and they immediately  
did so.*

Q:  What is the value to an organization of having an Ethics 
Officer?
  A:  It is multifaceted. It is valuable to have someone 
who is external to the organization, who can look at the 
organization with objectivity and distance and has the 
freedom to tell the truth about what’s going on. And if 
there are problems, ethics programs can help avoid the 
terrible consequences of those issues going unchecked. 

These programs in general — ethics offices/ombuds 
— help their organizations to enhance their governance, 
mitigate risk and ensure a high standard of ethics. And, 
in the case of a union, to ensure the trust of members 
and to help provide a good working environment.

* The policy recommended by UAW Ethics Officer Wilma 
Liebman, which the IEB adopted at its November 2020 
meeting, affirms that no IEB member shall vote on a 
question in which he or she has a direct personal or 
financial interest not common to other members of the 
IEB or International Union.  If a decision or action before 
the IEB might result in an individual IEB member having a 
personal or financial interest, that IEB member is required 
to disclose that interest to the IEB and be recused from 
any discussion and action/decision making associated with 
the matter.  Failure to do so may subject the IEB member 
to disciplinary action under the UAW Constitution or 
referral of the matter to the UAW Ethics Officer or Public 
Review Board.

Questions & Answers with Ethics Officer Wilma Liebman
Q:  Your role calls for you to make recommendations on 
potential ethics violations. If a member reports a potential 
violation, is their input confidential?
  A:  Absolutely. We never breach confidentiality.

Q:  Why did you choose to accept this role for the UAW?
  A:  I cared about the UAW and have great respect for 
its history. I wanted to participate in the process to help 
set things right again, to restore credibility to the union 
after what this organization and its members have been 
through. This is a union with an extremely proud history 
and an incredible record of achievement. I saw an 
opportunity to help find a way that members could 
again have faith in their union and be confident in its 
future. 

Q:  Is there anything specifically that you would like our 
members to know about your role?
  A:  I’d like to address two aspects here that I believe 
are so important to the membership. First, we want to 
reassure members that the union will deal with any 
reports of violations with seriousness and impartiality 
and at the highest levels. We want to ensure that the 
union and its leadership place the interests of members 
at the forefront — always and without fail. It’s also 
important to stress that the ethics program is sensitive 
to, and will attempt to address, not only actual 
misconduct but also the appearance of an ethical 
breach. 

Secondly, I would also like to say a few words about 
the newly formed Member Advisory Committee. I am 
the standing chair of the committee. The members 
were chosen by blind draw from applications received. 
I’ve now had the opportunity to meet with the 
Committee members on several occasion, and this for 
me has been the most rewarding aspect of my role as 
ethics officer. The group is diverse, which is wonderful, 
and clearly eager to be part of the ethics reform 
initiatives. Through this committee, we hope to get 
their perspectives on what are or may be the ethical 
problems for the union. For example, are the rules 
adequate and well known? Is there a process to address 
issues that come up, and are members familiar with it? 
What kind of ethical problems exist at the local level? 

The Committee’s charge is to come up with a report 
and recommendations for the Constitutional Convention 
in 2022.  

Finally, I am very pleased to add that the scope of the 
Ethics Hotline has been expanded to also include 
matters relating to sexual and racial harassment and 
discrimination at the UAW as an employer. Watch the 
website for updates.   
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Local Union Journalists Shine in Efforts to
Keep Members Informed

LUCA Award Winners

Best Social Media

Brandon Mancilla
Local 5118
“Roadmap to a Contract: With 
a Strike”
Harvard Graduate Students 
Union-UAW

Best Video

John A. Keogh
Region 2B
“UAW Local 685 Out Showing 
Support With Local 292”

Best Photo (Fred Taylor 
Award)

Don Lehman
Local 249
“Children of UAW Members”

Best News Story
Chrissy Kline
Local 249
“In Times of Peace, Prepare 
for War”
First Local News

Best Essay or Opinion Piece
Marisa J. Borreggine, Rachel J. 
Sandalow-Ash
Local  5118
“Harvard, Hear Us: We Need a 
Contract for Gender Equity”
Harvard Graduate Students 
Union-UAW (Appeared in 
Harvard Crimson)

Best Column or Committee 
Report
David Murray
Local 400
“Company Sells Us Out”
Local Motion
NY SELLS US OUT”
LOCAL MOTION

The UAW Local Union Communications Association exists 
to help local union communicators improve their efforts to 
keep members informed through publications, video, 
photography, websites and social media.

It’s a crucial component of a local union’s operations. 
Informing the members about what is going on at their 
worksite, community and at the local, state and federal 
government level helps provide greater understanding of 
the union’s goals and activities.

Every year, the UAW honors these communicators for 
their selfless commitment of time, effort and talent in 
keeping the membership in the know.

“Our union-wide communications effort could not exist 
without members who write, take photos, shoot video, 
update websites and post on social media,” said UAW 
President Rory L. Gamble. “We salute all union 

communicators who volunteer their own time to make 
sure members get the information they need.”

The 2020 contest judged work created in 2019. The 
winners are usually revealed at the LUCA communications 
conference at Black Lake, which was cancelled last year 
and replaced with a virtual show due to the pandemic. 

In addition to the contest awards, three Alfred “Pops” 
Nudi awards were given to members for their individual 
contributions.  Nudi was a distinguished longtime local 
union communicator. The Lifetime Achievement Award 
went to Local 163’s Alfreada Wallace, while the Unsung 
Hero Award went to Local 5118’s Georgia Bowder-Newton. 
The New Horizons Award, which recognizes newer LUCA 
members, went to Local 14’s Sue Rodgers.

Here are the first-place winners from the 2020 contest. 
For a complete list of all winners, go to  
bit.ly/lucacontests2020.
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The U.S. Department of Housing and Urban Development 
estimates that there are a minimum of 40,000 homeless 
veterans on the street on any given night in the United 
States.

And that number is unacceptable to members of UAW 
Local 2000, which represents members at 
Ford Motor Co.’s Avon Lake Assembly plant 
in northern Ohio. Members of the local 
earlier this year gave their time and effort 
to bring that number down by gutting the 
interior of a building in Lorain, Ohio, so it 
can be repurposed into housing for female 
veterans.

The project is being undertaken by the 
Valor Home of Lorain County, which already 
provides transitional housing and other 
services for male veterans. UAW members 
swung sledgehammers, tore down non-load-
bearing walls, removed insulation, and 
basically took the building across from the 
current Valor Home down to studs so it can 
be renovated. 

Local 2000 Bill Sample said the local has 
had an ongoing relationship with the Valor 
Home for a long time and was ready to 

pitch in when it determined it could not get its latest 
project underway without volunteer help. 

“We determined we would gut the whole building for 
them and save them thousands and thousands of dollars,” 
Sample said.

Demolition Crew for Vets 
Local 2000 Does the Tear Out for Refurbished Facility

 PHOTOS COURTESY OF ROSA AND JOE GEE/UAW LOCAL 2000
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“They just did an 
unbelievable job,” said Matt 
Slater, director of veterans’ 
services for Family and 
Community Services, Inc., the 
non-profit that operates the 
Valor Home. “The work they 
did, you couldn’t ask for 
better from a paid 
contractor.” 

The renovation will result in 
two, two-bedroom 
apartments and one, one-
bedroom apartment for 
female veterans. Housing for 
female veterans, including 
those with children, is a 
critical need, Slater said. 
Adding female housing to the 
existing housing for male 
veterans across the street is 
“kind of nice because we are 
creating a community there 
for veterans.”

That community relies on 
volunteers like those from 
Local 2000. Rosa and Joe Gee 
are active in veterans’ issues 
in Lorain County. When Rosa Gee puts out a call for help, 
Local 2000 always answers, whether it is serving as 
mentors to homeless vets or helping with the food pantry 
or collecting much-needed items like microwaves and 
boots. 

“Whenever I need volunteers, they are always there, 
even before they ask the ‘what,’” Rosa Gee said. Joe Gee 
is a Local 2000 retiree and recording secretary of the Valor 
Home Advisory Committee.

“They’ve really been outstanding,” he said of his fellow 
Local 2000 members.

Vince Daro, chairman of the 
Local 2000 Veterans Committee, 
said the effort averaged 20-25 
people on a weekend day in the 
early spring and as many as 40-50 
on occasion. They would sort out 
metal and wood for recycling, 
filling eight dumpsters on one 
weekend. Pizza was donated by 
local restaurants.

It was a lot of sledgehammer 
swinging and a lot of dust, he 
added, with masked members 
often stepping outside to catch a 
breath of fresh air.

Daro noted that many on his 
committee are not veterans 
themselves but understand the 
importance of helping.

“It was a really good time,” 
Daro, a Marine Corps veteran, 
said. “People were excited and 
ready to help out.”
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Great Camping … at Black Lake!

C O N F E R E N C E  C E N T E R

Enjoy the great outdoors in Black Lake’s majestic surroundings by staying at the 
scenic campgrounds at the Walter and May Reuther Education Center in Onaway, 
Michigan. Make your vacation a family camping trip by pitching your tent or using 
our full hookup sewer and electrical services for your motorhome, fifth wheel or 
any type of camper.

Don’t forget that you can bring your boat and personal watercraft for boating, 
recreation and great fishing on Black Lake. Load up on all kinds of fish from the 
lake, including trout, walleye, northern pike, small and large mouth bass and 
muskie. The natural beauty of Black Lake awaits you 
with a boat launch, a sandy beach for swimmers, 
canoeing, and a covered beachside picnic area to 
make a day of it.

(989) 733-8521
uawblacklake.com
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• HuntStand Pro Subscription
• Orca Cooler 40 Qt.
• Orange Knit Hat w/USA Logo
• AmeriStep Ground Blind
• Dead Down Spray
• 5 pack Hothands Hand Warmers
• USA Sticker Decal Set

PRIZE PACKAGE INCLUDES:
• Barnett Crossbow Whitetail Hunter STR
• 5-Pack Crossbow Arrows
• Plano Bow Case
• Thorogood Gift Card
• 110 Elk Antler Buck Knife with Case
• 10 X 26 Steiner Predator Binoculars
• Deer Calls  

$1,800+ VALUE 

DEADLINE: AUGUST 30, 2021
NO COST TO ENTER!

GIVEAWAYGIVEAWAY
DEER  DAYS

YOU COULD 

WIN 
ALL THIS AND 
MO R E!

UNIONSWEEPSTAKE.COM
ENTER TO WIN

The Union Sportsmen’s Alliance wants to help you gear up and get outside this archery season! 






